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OTHERS PRESENT 
John Clark, Robert Lasker, Ethan Christianson, Nancy Houck, Agnes Steward, Holly Smith, Sean Cooke, Ron May, Anne White, Lori Griffin,   Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Ms. Roarty called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Ms. Roarty led the group in the pledge.
ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established. 


CHANGES/ADDITIONS
  
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Willis moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the January 8, 2014 Regular Board meeting.  
MOTION PASSED
PARTNERSHIPS
American Honors

Mr. Chris Romer, President of American Honors presented the American Honors program to the trustees during the study session. In summary he stated that: American Honors is a groundbreaking new honors program offered at select community colleges across the country. While academic rigor is the hallmark of every honors program, it provides a level of support and community that is hard to find. When you earn a degree from the American Honors program, you earn the distinction of graduating from one of the most prestigious community college honors programs in the country. American Honors creates affordable paths to a four-year degree. An honors education prepares students for the rigors of a four-year college; supportive advisors work with students to establish a transfer strategy from day-one; an innovative social learning platform that helps plan, track, and assess progress, and a growing network of four-year colleges and universities that actively recruit program graduates, and in some cases, guarantee admission. American Honor students have transferred to a variety of the top 200 colleges such as; Purdue, University of Washington, UCLA, Gonzaga, and Whittier College. 
Mr. Choi Halladay, Vice President of Administrative Services provided an American Honors contract executive summary:

Purpose of Contract- to develop and operate an American Honors college program at Pierce College, the contract is structured as a main contract that outlines the major components of the program and an addendum that addresses specific needs for the college during the startup phase of the program.
Operational Summary-
	Pierce College Primary Functions
	American Honors College Primary Functions

	Curriculum Development of Honors Coursework
	Assist in Recruiting Students

	Teach Honors and Regular Sections
	Assist in Academic Advising

	Provide Academic Administration
	Provide Online Learning Platform

	Grant Degrees, Maintain Accreditation
	Goal: 150-200 students in 1st year, 350-400 students in the 2nd year

	Share 50% of state tuition and self-support fee revenue for program enrollment students
	Goal: Admittance rate of 80% at 4-year schools for program students; 40% of transfers to top 200 colleges


Duration of Contract- Ten years, with provisions for renewal.
Purpose of Addendum- to provide Pierce College with ability to ramp up the programs on a pilot basis in the region.
Terms of Addendum- Four Programs are explicitly referenced, each with a specific ramp up period. The four programs are: a domestic program with an 18 month exclusivity period within a 30 mile radius of Pierce College; an International 1+1+2 program where Pierce College would be a Founding Member with additional benefits; a Military Program with a 3 year exclusivity period; and a 3+1 Nursing program with a 3 year exclusivity period. Additionally, the American Honors College will provide one-third of the salary for the Pierce College Academic Administrator who oversees the program during the first year.
Fiscal Impact- the American Honors College is designed to be a mix between self-support coursework and standard state-support coursework. The cost to students, including mandatory fees – but excluding books and supplies – is approximately $6,900 per year. Based on analysis of projected revenues and expenses, the College anticipates the number of students for financial breakeven is approximately 50 students in 2014-15, 70 in 2015-16, and 140 in 2016-17. These are calculated for the primary domestic American Honors College. 
Each of the trustees expressed their support of the honors program and continuing contract development, they would like to see flexibility in the contract, believe this program will be far reaching for our students and aligns with our Achieving the Dream efforts as well as meeting our mission. Mr. Romer thanked the Board and Chancellor for bringing this program to Pierce College students; he looks forward to working with our quality faculty, staff, and leadership on behalf of students.
Board Action 2014-01 American Honors Contract and Fee Structure
Mr. Willis moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to approve Board Action 2014-01 American Honors Contract and Fee Structure as presented.


MOTION PASSED
WHEREAS, Pierce College is committed to provide high quality educational programs to all the students of its district; and 

WHEREAS, Pierce College is committed to provide affordable access to a wide variety of higher education programs; and 


WHEREAS, Pierce College wishes to develop and implement an Honors Program that achieves superior outcomes for enrolled students; and 

WHEREAS, Quad Learning, Inc. has developed collaborations with community colleges, universities, and colleges to enable transfer outcomes for talented students; and 

WHEREAS, Pierce College strives to collaborate with other higher education institutions to achieve the best outcome for its students; 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11, Pierce College hereby authorize the Chancellor to negotiate and execute an agreement with Quad Learning, Inc. to develop and implement an Honors Program using the American Honors College Program model.

FURTHERMORE, the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11, Pierce College hereby adopts the program fees associated with the American Honors College Program as negotiated between Pierce College District and Quad Learning, Inc. provided such fees are not greater than:

· Self Support Fee for In-State Students: $145.00 per Credit

· Self Support Fee for Out-of-State Students: $145.00 per Credit

· Self Support Fee for International Students: $250.00 per Credit

· Honors Program Fee: $275.00 per Quarter
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Cameron Cox) 

Mr. Cox reported that committees have been formed for the Technology Fee and Student and Activities budget development and meeting schedules are being developed to review proposals. He noted that the Book scholarship application has been extended so that more students can apply.
Mr. Cox stated that student government has been working on re-drafting their constitution and bylaws and will hold a vote to pass the proposed documents and will then bring it to the Board for their approval.

Mr. Cox noted that students are being recruited to attend the legislative rally in Olympia which gives students the opportunity to talk with their local legislators and discuss issues and concerns important to students. 

ASPCP (Reported by Ethan Christensen)
Mr. Christensen reported that thirty-five students have signed up to attend the legislative rally in Olympia. Student government will provide transportation, t-shirts, and lunch to those that attend.
Mr. Christensen stated that committees have been formed for the Technology Fee and Student and Activities budget development and meeting schedules are being developed to review proposals. They look forward to working across the district to fund the best technology and activities for students.
Mr. Christensen noted the many activities available to students including the upcoming ski trip. This will be a great opportunity for students to stay the weekend at the ski lodge and have a reduced price lift ticket.
Ms. Roarty expressed her appreciation and thanks to the students for attending the student rally in Olympia as legislators really want to hear student stories. She encouraged them to take this opportunity to talk with their local legislators and express their needs for continuing to fund higher education.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)
Ms. Norman expressed her appreciation for the Foundation and the scholarships provided; which reduce stress on students and assist them in meeting their goals.
Ms. Norman noted that there are several legislative bills regarding faculty including funding COLAs and part-time faculty. She noted an article regarding the treatment of adjunct faculty and its effect on academic quality. Ms. Norman expressed her thanks to the administration for the negotiations on salary and is grateful to include part-time faculty with a 2% salary increase.
Ms. Norman stated that faculty is excited to participate in the American Honors program, and look forward to teaching the classes. As a union, she stated they would have liked to have a conversation about the effects on salaries and faculty teaching loads.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that Labor Management Communications Committee meets monthly to discuss issues and concerns of Classified Staff regarding our Collective Bargaining Agreement. 

Mr. Torell stated that the college hosted a paid employee Saturday training day, many staff expressed their appreciation for this opportunity to learn something new or use this time as a refresher, the speaker, Mr. Galen Emanuele was very engaging and lots of fun.  

Mr. Torell reported that general membership meetings were recently held at each college and the military. Topics covered:
· Welcome: new employees

· Elections: Chief and Assistant Chief Shop Stewards

· Contract Bargaining for 2015-2017

· Shop Steward Conference :Shop Steward Training was held in Lacey; February 1

· Campus Closures

Mr. Torell noted that elections were recently held for leadership positions in WPEA, he stated that there is now a shop steward at each college which will better represent our growing staff needs, the results are: Bryan Torell: Chief Shop Steward-Mary Davis: Assistant Chief Shop Steward FS-Linda Gulbransen: Assistant Chief Shop Steward PY

Mr. Torell stated that the general membership survey is scheduled to be sent to the home emails of classified staff in mid-February.
SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson stated that she is pleased with our progress with the American Honors Program.  With the fees now established and the contract nearly completed, we will have the opportunity to work with faculty and student support staff to put in place the particulars of the program.  We will have a number of issues to determine and obviously will follow the terms of our collective bargaining agreement. 

Dr. Johnson noted that the Foundation Board and the Trustees had an opportunity to have lunch together today and it is exciting to talk about the new possibilities ahead for the advancement office and the Foundation.  Our new leadership team and Foundation members are identifying our next steps.  She believes today’s conversation was very productive.  It centered on our mission and core themes:  particularly those of access and contribution to community.  She publically thank Ms. Ruth Ann Hatchett and Ms. Paula Henson-Williams for their support in keeping things going during the leadership transition.

She stated that we are going to conduct a community survey to identify community attitudes and knowledge about Pierce College.  Ms. Soileau is working with an external consultant and an internal group to construct the survey.  We will send the Board a copy of the draft questions for your input before we finalize the survey.  We hope to administer it within the next two weeks.  The goal is to contact eight hundred individuals across our district.  

Dr. Johnson expressed her appreciation to the Trustees for attending the TACTC conference.  There was stiff competition that day with the NFC championship going on.  She and Mr. Willis were able to attend the new trustee orientation and she and Mr. Smith watched a large crowd of presidents and trustees cheer on the Seahawks over the 49ers.  Mr. Smith and Dr. Johnson had an opportunity to visit with one of our Transforming Lives recipient Adrianne Wilson from Fort Steilacoom who was there with her four children.  All the stories were inspiring.  She thanked Ms. Roarty for acknowledging the students regarding their attendance at the student rally, our local legislators really want to hear student’s stories and the impacts education has their lives.
Dr. Johnson stated that the legislative session is moving along.  As is the case with many short sessions where there are generally some small adjustments to the budget, most of the time is spent of new bills.  

She reported on several of the bills with impact on our system such as the Dream Act and the Real Hope Act.  She noted that she and Mr. Willis and Ms. Rosenblatt would be going to Washington DC for the ACCT National legislative summit. 
Dr. Johnson reported that we are currently put together our capital request for phase of the Cascade renovation and some of the key points are:
 ·        Preliminary rough estimate for total project cost: $30,000,000.

·        Approximate project area in gross square feet: 54,997.

·        Project request due: February 28, 2014.

·        Schedule: design 2015-17; construction 2017-19.

·        Project scored on 100 point scale.

·        Colleges participating: up to 18:  10 new, 8 resubmitting.

 Major project elements:

·        Renovate Dental Hygiene and expand

·        Relocate Veterinary Technology to new building south of Cascade

·        Renovate lecture hall

·        Infill Bookstore plaza

·        Renovations on level 5 – possible Tutoring. English Lab, Study/Reading area

·        Possible Veterans Center expansion

·        Floor opening/skylight at level 5

·        Mailroom/receiving & MDF expansion

·        Loading dock area improvements

·        Further exterior wall recladding

·        Further infrastructure improvements

Dr. Johnson reported that our Achieving the Dream work continues and we will be taking a team of twenty two individuals to Orlando for the Dream 2014Conference at the end of the month.  We are excited to learn more from the network of colleges about strategies they are employing to increase student success and completion.  

Dr. Johnson noted that we are not presenting a data report today, as you know Ms. Kris Cummings has been a major player in our data and research efforts.  Dr. Johnson reported that Ms. Cummings has decided to leave Pierce College to be a stay at home mom.  She will continue to work with us one day a week.  We have hired a new research analyst and will also hire a replacement for Ms. Cummings.  She may still make presentations to the Board until our replacement director is in place.

 She noted that another staffing change is in process.  Ms. Paula Henson-Williams is going to transition from the Advancement Office to be our project manager for the ctcLink.  She will assist us as we prepare for our conversion to ctcLink May 2015.

Dr. Johnson noted that nothing stays constant.  That brings both excitement and challenges to Pierce College.

INNOVATION AND SUCCESS
Business Information Technology- (BTECH) - Meeting the Needs of our Community
Ms. Karen Scott and Ms. Tiffanie Maule reported on the exciting developments in the Business Information Technology Department, otherwise known as BTECH.  Last year, the department was awarded funding from the Hospital Employee Education and Training Grant,(HEET) this grant is to help meet the high demand of health care employees by offering a pathway for incumbent workers in the medical field to gain the appropriate education in order to advance into the ever increasing need of health care workers.  For example, a person currently employed as a custodian for a hospital setting would receive an education that could allow them to become a medical assistant or certified medical billing & coding professional. The plan for the grant is to increase diversity, promote rising stars, enhance retention, decrease turn-over, and strengthen labor/management relationships within the health care industry. 

The department has been very busy this year taking advantage of all the opportunities the HEET grant has afforded us. Ms. Scott developed curriculum to meet the transition from the currently used ICD-9 codes to the current and vast ICD-10 codes. This is basically the book the billers use in order to classify diseases to bill for treatment in a medical setting.  Ms. Maule along with Ms. Wolden from Fort Steilacoom worked in a medical office over the break giving us hands-on practice with many of the office skills we teach. It was a great opportunity to bring back “real life” medical office experiences to the classroom. In addition, our department has refined and developed the Medical Terminology I and II classes for the on-line Canvas Learning Management System, having them both designed to meet the high standards of the Quality Matters rubric. Along with this course, we have redeveloped the Introduction to Medical Office class from a 2 credit course to 5 credits and made it available on-line increasing access to our students. Ms. Warren from Fort Steilacoom coordinated a DACUM (a process to develop curriculum) by inviting healthcare community members to provide input on medical billing.  In addition, they are developing a new Cooperative Work Experience curriculum to utilize the medical front office simulations lab located in the Allied Arts and Health Building next to the nurses. This will allow students to complete their medical office internship internally at Pierce College, which is a huge plus since it is often so difficult to place them in actual medical settings due to the HIPAA (Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act) regulations. All of these opportunities afforded to us through the HEET grant have given us the great ability to keep our programs current and relevant for our students, all the while meeting the needs of our medical community.

Two students from the program, Ms. Suzie Whitham and Ms. Alma Pourroy spoke about their experiences with lay-off and workplace injuries that required them to seek a new career path. They spoke of the support of the faculty and the quality education they are receiving and how the BTECH department at Pierce is helping them “realize their possibilities.”
The trustees expressed how inspiring the student’s stories were and spoke about what quality employees they will be.

BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Ms. Roarty reported that she had recently attended the TACTC Winter Legislative conference; she noted the good keynote speaker and listening to legislators speak about issues facing our state. She noted that she recognizes the benefits of trustees having the opportunity to visit legislators and advocate on behalf of students and continuing to support higher education in our state. 
Mr. Willis expressed his appreciation to Dr. Johnson for attending the new trustee orientation with him; it was a valuable opportunity to learn more about the role of trustees in the college system. 
Mr. Smith stated that the conference was informative; he would have liked to have more time to network and engage in discussion with other trustees.

Mr. Smith acknowledges Dr. Debra Friedman, Chancellor of the University of Washington Tacoma who recently passed away. He noted that her life passion was education and she was a good educational partner to the community colleges and our community.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

At 2:39 pm, Ms. Roarty announced that the Board would now go into executive session as permitted by the open public meeting law to discuss candidates in the tenure process. The executive session would last for 30 minutes and no action will be taken. The regular Board meeting will be adjourned immediately following the executive session.

At 3:10pm, it was announced that the Executive session would be extended for 15 minutes

At 3:30 pm. Ms. Roarty announced that the executive session had ended. No action was taken by the Board during the executive session. The regular meeting is reconvened at 3:30 pm and adjourned at 3:31pm.

PUBLIC COMMENT

None
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        March 5, 2014 Pierce College Fort Steilacoom  
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:12 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Angela Roarty, Chair
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